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JULY 2020 The LION  The LION    
Next Club Meeting Next Club Event 

 

Tues 14th July 2020 

Club Meeting 

 

Bastille Day “Drive In” 

Saturday 18th 

 

Tues 11th Aug 2020 

Club Meeting 

 

Weekend Away 

Saturday 22nd 

 

Tues 08th Sept 2020 

AGM / Club Meeting 

 

F C F 

Sunday 27th 

Norm Scott racing his supercharged Peugeot 404 at Claremont Speedway under 
the Maison Motors banner way back when. (From the internet) 
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PCCWA COMMITTEE for 2020 

President    Neville Grimson 

Vice President  Yaap den Hartog 

Secretary   John Hall 

Treasurer   Ray Hudson 

Editor   Brian Eyre 

Merchandise  Peter Olsen 

Event organisers Kerry Torpy 

    Anne Chester 

Librarian   Gordon Hort 

 

Committee member contact details are available at pccwa.org.au 

NEXT SOCIAL EVENT 

Bastille Day “Drive In” Saturday 18th July. 

With awareness of the restrictions currently in place and some member 

concerns, the Committee has planned a get together for next month. 

 

Meet time is 12.00, meet point is near Dome Café at Deep Water Point 

Reserve. Weather is unpredictable at this time of year so bring along a 

couple of chairs with the chance we may be able to lunch by the river. It 

would be wise for members to bring along a few snacks just in case we 

cant access the Dome Cafe. 

 

check pccwa.org.au for latest details 

PRESIDENTS PRESSINGS 

Greetings folks 

The Club meeting was well attended on the14th July, while compliant with 

social distancing requirements. The meeting room can now hold 17 people 

and we had 12 hardy members attending on a cold night. Well done folks. 

Our next Club event is this coming Saturday around midday at the Dome 

Cafe, Deep Water Point, Mt Pleasant. See you there with your picnic lunch 

and folding chairs as we celebrate Bastille Day. 

The organisation for weekend away in August is progressing well with over 

20 members booked into the Quindanning Hotel Saturday 22nd. Thanks to 

Kerry Torpy for his planning. 

The AGM is planned for the September Club meeting so give consideration 

to committee positions. 

Till next time, enjoy the newsletter and keep in touch with each other. 

Regards 

Neville 

Just a friendly reminder that club Membership Fees for the new 

financial year July 2020 to June 2021 are now due. 

 

The club registrar is required by law to informed the CMC of any 

members who have a car on concession and are non financial at the 

beginning of July. 

 

If you have a car on club concession plates and you are not financial 

then your car is now not registered or drivable on the road. 

 

(Please see pccwa .org.au  for payment options) 
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THE PEUGEOT CAR CLUB OF WA (INC) 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING JULY 2020 

 

Meeting opened:  8.01pm.  Neville Grimson in the chair, Brian Eyre as temp 

Secretary. 

Members present:  12 As per attendance book. 

Apologies:  John & Shirley Hall, Tona Pitt, Granville Nicholson, Colin 

Redmond, Cathy Judkins, Sandra Eyre, Rod Williams, Colin Redmond, 

Leanne den Hartog, Mark Hort. 

Visitors: Nil 

Minutes of previous meeting:  (as published June) Resolved 

Correspondence in:  2 club magazines. 6 workshop manuals for library 

Correspondence out:  Nil 

Emails:  Phone call from VCC regards clubroom attendance now at 17, 

BYO food and drink allowed but clean up reqd on closure. 

Treasurers report:  Current Balance $5982.54 as of 30/6/20, 48 members, 

This year already at 28 renewals. Nominations called for Auditor, Brian 

Eyre accepted. Query regards whether new members have been contacted. 

Merchandise:  Nil. Members should contact Peter for club shirt. details are 

on web. 

Editors report:  see editors notes. 

Social: Bastille day event will be a “Drive In” where members can get their 

cars out but stay safe. Details on page 2 of this newsletter (and web site). 

Weekend Away is heavily booked but still time, (26 members) meet at 

Williams woolshed 11.30am for lunch before travel to Jessie Williams 

museum. Then dinner at Quindanning Inne. (web site for more details). 

Supper by the Sea is planned but date yet to be fixed. FCF is to go ahead on 

Sunday 27th see page 12 (or web for details). 

General Business: AGM coming up in September where all positions are to 

be spilled and new members elected. FCF prizes and raffle discussed? 

Meeting closed at 9.00pm 

EDITORS NOTES 

This July edition of the LION has a large article describing the amazing 

collection of Peugeots of Barry and Tina Mouritz and some of the amazing 

adventures of the much travelled 403 wagon “Mollie” (as penned by Kerry 

Torpy). 

There is a bit of news related to up and coming events in the magazine and 

also on our website. 

The PCCWA AGM is now coming up fast and as per the constitution all 

positions are to be spilled and new nominations are being called. In 

accordance with our constitution it is essential that the key positions of 

President, Secretary, Treasure and Editor are filled at the meeting. Other 

non mandatory club positions such as Vice President, Library, 

Merchandise, Club Registrar, Web master, and CMC Delegate must also 

be filled but not necessarily on the night. 

It may be that some members will roll over their nominations. It would be 

good if some new members would step up and take up a position to give 

those that have served well a much needed rest. I am certainly looking for 

some one to step in and take up any one of my duties at Webmaster, 

Editor/Publisher and Club Registrar. 

If you want to have a go there is a description of the duties associated with 

all these positons at the end of the club constitution to be found at http://

www.pccwa.org.au/committee.php. 

The editor (and wife) like a lot of other older people in the community 

have had our fair share of being in tiresome home lock down. There is only 

so many things to do around the house. We were just starting to get a little 

bit adventurous but then Victoria came along and we have run back into 

isolation like scared chickens afraid of the big bad fox. 

Work on the open wheeler has slowed and I have been doing a bit of 

“space expansion” at home by erecting an additional carport in the back 

yard, but no more cars are allowed home and that’s that! 
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LION TORQUE 

Hi Everyone,  

Well the club is getting back to some normality with our first club meeting 

held at the club rooms in June. Numbers attending were a bit small but that 

is understandable. Some of us are still concerned that Covid - 19 is still 

around. We still have to be careful. Look what has happened in Victoria. 

Looking ahead, our planned Weekend Away to Quindanning on the 

weekend of 22/23rd August is going to be a great weekend. I would like to 

thank those attending for their prompt booking of accommodation for our 

overnight stay at the Quindanning Hotel. I am sure you will enjoy what we 

have planned for the weekend. At last count we had 26 members booked in. 

If you would like to join in the weekend you can still do so. However do it 

soon. Seems many city folk are heading to country areas for a weekend 

away during the winter months. 

I have asked the manager of the hotel to forward on to me the Menu for 

Saturday evening meal in the restaurant. I will let you know via email as 

soon as it is finalized. Gluten Free meals are available. 

This month I would like to welcome two new members into our club. David 

Ward & Matthew Hort. 

David drives a Peugeot RCZ & Matthew a 1966 404 sedan. Maybe we will 

catch up with David & Matthew at a club meeting or social event in the near 

future. 

The club will celebrate Bastille Day this year on Saturday 18th July, meeting 

at Deep Water Point Reserve (The Esplanade) in Mount Pleasant at 12.00 

noon. Plan is to have a light snack in the Dome Café there. In case the café 

may be closed (due to the Covid – 19 restrictions) bring a backup snack. 

Don`t forget your fold up chairs also. Hoping that the weather will be kind 

enough for everyone to sit by the river for a chat. 

The French Car Festival will go ahead this year. The date is Sunday 

27th September 2020. The Festival will be a relaxed format event. The 

venue is the grounds of the University of WA on Hackett Drive 

Crawley from 9.00am until noon. The event will be well promoted to 

the general public. I am sure our club will have a very good display of 

interesting club vehicles. Admission is $10.00 per vehicle. Proceeds 

going towards Prostate Cancer research. See you there. 

July has been quiet around the club members sheds with some of you 

headed up North holidaying away from the cold weather in Perth & the 

South West. The ‘’Shed Sleuth‘’ has been busy though helping John 

Brockman remove & replace the automatic transmission out of John`s 

1972 Buick. An interesting mission that went off well. Then we 

serviced the brakes on one of the old 404`s & got it up & running again. 

It will be put to good use at the farm. 

Barry & Tina Mouritz have headed north to Mt Augustus & the 80 mile 

Beach for a month, chasing the warmer weather. I caught up with Barry 

a few days before he & Tina departed & sat down with him to get some 

information for an article about his shed & all the Peugeot`s. The article 

is in this month`s Lion. I hope you enjoy it. 

 

Until Next Month 

Drive Safe & Enjoy It  

Kerry Torpy 
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BARRY, TINA, ‘’MOLLIE‘’ & THE OTHER PEUGEOT`S 

By Kerry Torpy  

I have been trying for many months now to get Barry Mouritz to pen an 

article about his shed & his interest in Peugeot`s and in particular 403`s. 

Drop in on Barry any time, he may be in the shed (now that he is semi-

retired) however he may be a few hundred metres away having an early 

morning swim in Geographe Bay or out in his motor boat or catching a few 

fish or down at Yallingup having a surf. One thing for sure he is never idle. 

Finally I nailed him, I called in when on one of my afternoon bike rides. 

This is when you will usually find him at work on one of the Peugeot`s in 

the shed. Barry has a large well equipped workshop which includes a well-

used hydraulic hoist. 

I first met Barry & Tina back in 2002. Barry contacted me after a friend 

passed on to him a copy of our club magazine ‘’The LION‘’. Barry`s friend 

picked it up at Euromotives workshop in Osborne Park. Our long time club 

members would remember Euromotives as they were well known to our 

club & serviced club members Peugeot`s. Barry had heard about the 

Peugeot Car Club of Victoria plans to organize a Redex Rerun in 2003 to 

celebrate the 50th anniversary of the 1953 Redex Trial. Graeme Wallis & 

member of the PCCV & rally enthusiast thought up the idea for the event. 

Barry was interested in taking part although he had never owned a Peugeot. 

As it happened in the magazine that Barry was given, there was a Peugeot 

403 wagon offered for sale by one of our members Mal Dickie. Mal had 

almost completed a full restoration on the wagon but due to work 

commitments did not have the time to finish it off. Barry was interested in 

the wagon. He noticed my name & phone number & decided to give me 

call to ask about it. As they say the rest is history. 

Barry & Tina purchased the wagon & it was given the name ‘’Mollie‘’ in 

respect of Tina`s favourite Gran. Barry had about twelve months to 

complete the restoration on ‘’Mollie” in readiness for the Rerun. Barry & 

Tina Joined the Peugeot Car Club of WA inc & sent off their rerun 

nomination form, they weren`t going to miss out. 

Around the 12th of July 2003 Barry & Tina set off from Busselton 

accompanied by & Trish & John Brockman. Trish & I had also entered in 

the event. Other PCCWA inc members in Steve Mueller, & Gordon & 

Cheryl Hort were also entered in the re run. We planned to arrive in Sydney 

in five or six days, giving us plenty of time to check the Peugeot`s over in 

readiness for the 10797 kms ahead of us in the re run. The distance from 

Busselton to Sydney was 4200kms. Trish & I were living in St James Perth 

at the time. We decided to meet the Busselton group at the top of 

Greenmount on the Saturday morning. The Brockies were driving their 404 

wagon towing a small camper van. We were in our 1969 404 sedan. Barry 

& Tina in “Mollie”. Steve, Gordon & Cheryl had gone on ahead departing a 

few days prior to us. Gordon & Cheryl were in their much travelled 1970 

404 wagon. Steve in his 1965 diesel powered 404 wagon. 

Other entries in the re run from WA also made their own way across to 

Sydney. One driving a 1951 XK120 Jaguar & the other an Austin A90 

Atlantic. There were about ninety Peugeot`s, 203, 403 & 404 models 

entered in the event along with about ten other makes of vehicles Holden 

EH, Ford Mustang, Austin 1800, Chrysler Airflow, VW & a Traction Avant 

Citroen. Four Peugeot 203`s entered were from France, the UK & NZ. 

We made it to Norseman in good time for our first overnight stay. That was 

the last we saw of Barry, Tina &’’Mollie‘’ until we arrived at our 

accommodation at Carr`s Park in Sydney. We were too slow for ‘’Mollie‘’. 

They made it in four days, us in five. 

The Redex Re run departed Sydney Moore Park on Saturday 20th July. It 

was an amazing event. Graham Wallis & his team of helpers, members of 

the PCC of Victoria planned the event perfectly. Twenty Nine days of 

driving. I can`t recall any problems or complaints from the two hundred 

plus number of people involved. Everyone got on very well & many firm 

friends were made. Barry & Tina were now part of the ‘’Peugeot Family‘’. 

This was the beginning of the amazing story about ‘’Mollie‘’ the 403 

wagon. 
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Cont. 

Sometime later Barry & Tina purchased a 406 diesel wagon. It remained 

with them for the next eight years. Later a 1987 505 GTI 2.2 LTR manual 

sedan found a home with Barry & Tina. (& is still in the collection) 

During the Redex Re run Barry & Tina formed a strong friendship with 

Dave & Dorothy Duirs from the North Island of NZ. They had entered the 

rerun in their lovely original 1954 203 sedan. All of the WA club members 

shared the friendship with Dave & Dorothy. They had visited WA many 

times as their two Sons were working here in the mining industry. 

In 2006 Dave & Dorothy invited us all to come over to NZ with our 

Peugeot`s & join them in the International Vero Vintage Car Rally. Barry 

& Tina, John & Trish accepted their invitation & shipped ‘’Mollie‘’ & the 

Brockies 404 wagon from Fremantle to the North Island of NZ. They had a 

wonderful time over there. The rally was held in both the North & South 

Islands. 

Some years later Dave & Dorothy were invited by the Brockies to take part 

in the Rally West National Vintage car rally staged in the Busselton area. 

They accepted the invitation & John & Trish supplied a Peugeot 504 for 

them to use on the rally. 

In 2007 Barry, Tina & ‘’Mollie‘’ were on another adventure. This time, 

The lap of Oz rally, organized by Henk & Jo Verwoet members of the PCC 

Victoria. If that wasn`t enough, they were on their way again in 2009 on 

another Lap of Oz rally, again organized by Henk & Jo. From memory 

Gordon Hort took part in this event driving his 404 wagon. This was a 

serious tough event which included the Tanami Rd & the Gibb River Rd. 

The event finished off in Busselton. 

2011 & Barry, Tina & ‘’Mollie’’ were off again this time from Busselton to 

the top of Cape York. They joined up with members of the PCC Victoria 

when they arrived in QLD. When all the Peugeots, all 2wd models arrived 

at the Cape some serious 4x4 owners would not believe these funny French 

cars had made it without outside help. 

2013 they were on their way again this time Busselton to Cairns via the 

Northern Territory & return. If that wasn`t enough in 2014 they again 

headed off again to do the Highest To The Lowest run. Once again joining 

Henk & Jo & other members of the PCC Victoria. They drove across to Mt 

Kosciusko & from there down to Lake Eyre before returning to Busselton. 

’’Mollie’’ was beginning to feel a bit tired by now but not finished off at all. 

Barry was planning another adventure for ‘’Mollie‘’ A real adventure. 

Busselton to Paris then across to the United Kingdom. When Barry told me 

of his plans I thought he was crazy. What about ‘’Mollie‘’ I thought. 

Barry had a good friend in Bob Mc Farlane. Bob had owned many 

Peugeot`s, mainly 403 & 404 models. Bob was the manager of Renold 

Chains in Western Australia. Renold was also agents for Radcon worm 

drive gear boxes. I was also a friend of Bob, I met him in the mid 1980`s 

when I was restoring our 203C. Bob offered to help me rebuild the worm 

drive differential on the 203. We spent many afternoons in my shed setting 

up the worm & wheel. Bob was a perfectionist nothing less. 

Bob offered Barry a 403 engine for ‘’Mollie‘’. He had fully reconditioned it 

some 25 years before he mentioned it to Barry. Barry took up Bob`s offer of 

the engine. He removed the cylinder head & had hardened seats fitted to the 

exhaust valves in readiness for the 25000 plus kms journey to Paris. Bob 

had done a first class rebuild on the engine. It is still in ‘’Mollie” & has 

covered thousands of trouble free kms. Bob was extremely kind to both 

Barry & me over the years and he loved his old Peugeot`s. Sadly, he passed 

away a few years ago. 
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Cont. 

‘’Mollie ‘’was shipped to Malaysia from Fremantle in April of 2015. This 

amazing journey is well documented & ‘’Mollie ‘’ became a celebrity and 

well known to Peugeot enthusiasts and Peugeot Car Clubs throughout the 

world. Barry`s companion on the journey was his younger brother Mike. 

Another West Australian chap decided to join Barry & Mike in a 504 sedan 

that he had purchased. He wasn`t as we would say really interested in 

Peugeot`s as we are. The 504 was sold in the United Kingdom on 

completion of the adventure. On arriving in Paris they were greeted by our 

club ‘’Paris Correspondent‘’ Guy Nolleau. Guy looked after them very well 

& made them very welcome to France. Strange though there wasn`t much 

interest from Peugeot in the adventures of ‘’Mollie‘’. 

From Paris, Barry, Tina & ‘’Mollie‘’ visited family members in the United 

Kingdom prior to ‘’Mollie” being shipped back home to Fremantle. 

In 2015 Barry & Tina were awarded the Peugeot Car Club of Western 

Australia inc Pride of Lion award. Well deserving of ‘’Mollie‘’. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Barry, Tina and Mollie with Pride of Lion award 

Barry had found a 1952 model 203 Peugeot for sale in Mandurah which 

he decided to purchase. This 203 was once owned by Rod Slater 

(Eurocars of South Perth) for many years before it passed on to several 

other owners. It was a very low mileage 203 & when sold by Rod and it 

was in excellent condition. The 203 had sat in a shed unused for several 

years & was in need of some TLC. Barry has completed a mini restoration 

on the 203 over several years & it is now tucked away in his shed being 

well looked after. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

203 with Mollie at Busselton. 

I had retired and moved to Busselton in 2012 & often called in to Barry`s 

to see what was happening in his shed. It was now 2016. On one visit 

Barry was most excited, he had decided to ship ‘’Mollie‘’ over to Canada 

for another adventure. I couldn`t contain myself, ‘‘You must be kidding 

me‘’ I said. 
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Barry had intended departing some time in 2021 however plans are on hold 

because of the Covid 19 Virus & what the future holds. 

The pickup has undergone a huge amount of work already preparing it for 

the adventure and it isn`t far off being registered. A campervan set up for the 

tray will be fitted soon. Some work has been done on ‘’Mollie‘’ also. 

Another new front transverse spring & rear spring shackle bushes, but not 

much other work was needed. ‘’Mollie‘’ has now travelled over 

300,000kms. Most of the distance travelled have been on some of the worst 

roads & conditions in the world, a testimony to Peugeot`s quality 

engineering built in to this amazing vehicle. 

I was surprized when Barry told me he was interested in purchasing a 1968 

404 wagon he found advertised on Gum Tree. It had been imported from 

Malaysia & appeared to be in very good condition. It was the 7 

seater‘’Familiale‘’ model. The 404 was purchased and shipped to Busselton. 

Another addition to the collection stored in Barry`s shed. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Red 404 wagon 

Cont. 

‘’Mollie’’ was given some TLC, Shock absorbers serviced, front spring 

reset, engine, gearbox & differential serviced ready to be shipped to 

America and landed in Los Angeles. In 2017 the adventure commenced in 

Canada, then Alaska & the USA, before being shipped home to Fremantle. 

During this adventure Barry & Tina travelled with two other couples, Bob 

and Leone and Graham and Lyn also Peugeot club members from Australia 

for part of the trip. They hired cars. 

Barry, Tina & ‘’Mollie met & were made very welcome by many members 

of the Peugeot Car Club of North America. They formed a strong 

friendship with Mark Maksimow in Los Angeles & Mike Tippet in 

Vancouver. Mike & Mark were a great help to Barry & Tina. Mike is in the 

process of restoring a Peugeot 404 cabriolet. When finished it will be better 

than when it was new (Mike has posts about the restoration on Aussie 

Frogs). 

Barry found a beautifully restored silver 1961 403 wagon offered for sale 

in Qld. It had been restored to a very high standard by someone in NSW 

before PCC of Qld member Graham Mc Vean bought it. 

Graham lived in Gladstone. Barry & Tina flew to Gladstone, purchased the 

wagon & drove it home to Busselton via the Northern Territory. A trouble 

free long drive. It is a beautiful restoration & keeps ‘’Mollie‘’ company in 

the shed. ’’Mollie‘’ is not concerned knowing the new comer has to prove 

if it is to be as good as she is. 

The new wagon only goes out on nice days. Graham offered Barry one of 

his partly finished projects, a 1962 403 pickup. Barry accepted the offer & 

had the pickup transported to WA. I went along with Barry to collect it on 

arrival. Barry had plans for the pickup. Driving back home he told me he 

was going to finish the project off & plan another adventure to ship it to 

Cape Town & drive it to the United Kingdom. Good I thought, but I 

wouldn`t be going with you. Barry & his Brother Mike would be doing the 

trip. Barry told me ‘’I will be driving ‘’Mollie‘’ & Mike the pickup. No 

way, I thought poor old ‘’Mollie‘’ when will she ever retire. 
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Moving on to 2018. On one of my visits to Barry`s, he told me that he had 

another project in mind. He wanted to build a replica 403 cabriolet. ‘’Oh 

yes I thought good luck‘’. He was serious as he had done a lot of research 

on the 403 cabriolet & was sure he could build one. Barry`s background 

trade is a mechanical fitter. In later years he had his own business 

fabricating huge steel workshops & warehouses, so he has plenty of 

experience working with metal & working with different materials & the 

art of welding. The internet is amazing & this is where Barry found 300 

photographs of a restoration project being done on an original 403 cabriolet 

in America. Barry studied the photos & was able to enlarge them to scale 

so he would be able to create a very accurate replica of the Cabriolet. 

The Cabriolet started off as a 403 sedan. The designing of the 403 was 

done in Italy by Pininfarina. I have been informed by our Paris 

correspondent Guy Nolleau, that the Peugeot - French engineers obtained 

authorization from Pininfarina to work on the Cabriolet project. It was not a 

Pininfarina design as is the 404 Cabriolet. The 403 cabriolet was designed 

in France & built in La Garenne-Colombes near Paris. The same place that 

the 203 coupes were built years before. The original wheel base of the 

sedan remained the same on the Cabriolet. This was one less but major 

obstacle that Barry did not have to overcome. Barry purchased a complete 

403 sedan from John Brockman. The 403 was in very good condition 

overall, but had some rust issues, nothing major though. 

Before the project could commence the body had to undergo a preliminary 

stress test for rigidity before the roof was cut off. This work was carried out 

by an approved chassis engineer appointed by the Police traffic authority in 

Western Australia. The 403 was trailered to the engineer in Willetton. The 

engineer was very impressed with the strength of the 403 & it passed okay. 

Barry could now continue on with the project. This is where the work 

really began. The floor needed to be double skinned & the inside of the 

rocker panel box sections also reinforced.  

More work was needed in the boot section behind the rear seat.  

The modifications were done exactly as shown in the photographs that 

Barry was working from. Many more changes had to be made such as 

lengthening the front door about 200 mm, before removing the roof 

assembly. The door centre pillars were modified by moving them towards 

the rear to accommodate the longer front doors. The rear doors were then 

shortened as required & welded into the body shell. This was how it was 

done on the original cabriolet body. The windscreen on the Cabriolet is 40 

mm lower in height so the front windscreen pillars & frame had to be 

modified. This was a major time consuming job as the pillars have been 

reinforced inside with tubing. This work you will not see. A new 

windscreen had to be supplied to suit the frame. 

The next job was to modify the section behind the rear seat; in short it 

meant a panel had to be formed from where the parcel shelf on the sedan 

met the rear seat assembly. This had to fill in the extra space after the roof 

was removed. The corners of the boot lid at the front of the boot lid had to 

be reformed & curved. The corners were square section on the sedan. Next 

job was to form up all the panels inside the rear section to accommodate 

the hood bows when the hood is lowered & to form the shape for the small 

passenger seat section. I was impressed at Barry`s skill & the quality of his 

work here, not being a panel beater. 

The fabrication of the complicated hood bow mechanism was Barry`s next 

challenge. Having friends at the local metal fabrication business in 

Busselton he was able to have many of the parts needed to be formed, bent 

or folded into the different shapes required. The end result was amazing, 

all credit to Barry`s skills & determination to create a near perfect 

assembly. Once finished & fitted it worked perfectly. Then it was on to the 

task of modifying the door quarter vent window assemblies, not an easy 

task either. All worked fine here also. One problem that was difficult to 

overcome was the modification of the two window winder mechanisms for 

the lengthened doors. Barry decided it would be better to install electric 

motor assemblies. A good decision as the windows slide up & down 

perfectly. 
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The underside of the body & engine bay were then painted & treated with 

a rust prevention wax to prevent it suffering the same fate of the original 

cabriolet`s. The double skin floor was not the best of designs, especially 

60 years ago. Most vehicles suffered severely with severe rust problems 

back then. 

All the body panels were then checked for a final fit up & all matched 

perfectly. The next job was to transport the cabriolet back to the chassis 

engineer in Willetton for a final inspection of the work & another rigidity 

stress test now that the roof had been removed. It passed with flying 

colours, the engineer was very impressed. The cabriolet will need to return 

to the engineer one final time when it is completed to undergo a final 

inspection & a brake test. Then the engineering certificate can be issued & 

it can be road registered. 

The next major job was the painting. This was carried out at a paint shop 

in nearby Capel. The young tradesman did a very good job, perfect in fact. 

The cabriolet was then returned to Barry`s shed where a lot more work 

continued. A full electrical rewire & wiring of the electric window 

mechanisms was carried out by Martin Chinnery to a very high standard & 

everything worked fine. Fitting of the door & boot rubbers took some 

time, trial & error & procuring a suitable weather strip to seal the doors 

correctly. 

New quarter vent seals were then purchased from Scotts Old Rubber along 

with the boot weather strip. The quarter vent seals needed to be cut & 

fitted to suit the glass so it could open & shut. A very time consuming & 

delicate job. I remember this job well from when John Wilyman had to fit 

the weather strips into the 203 quarter windows when we restored our 

203C. 

Finding a suitable set of wheel covers like the original type was going to 

be a problem. I found a set in America on E bay for sale offered by ‘’Hub 

Cap Joe‘’. Barry contacted the business, he purchased them & they arrived 

within one week. The trims look perfect, against the red paint & the new 

white wall tyres. 

The brake system was then overhauled including the fitting of a brake 

booster. The engine was given a good tune & it run sweetly. It was then off 

to the motor trimmer just down the road near Dunsborough. This would be a 

very difficult job especially the fabrication of the soft top. The trimmer did a 

fantastic job & the top turned out a perfect fit. It is exactly as fitted to an 

original 403 cabriolet. 

The 403 Cabriolet body mouldings were wider than the original type as 

fitted on the sedan. These are the same width as the 404 sedan. No shortage 

of some good 404 mouldings in our parts shed so it would not be a problem 

except that the mouldings are curved at the end of the front mud guard & the 

rear quarter panel. Barry made a former to curve the mouldings as required, 

however this caused them to ripple slightly. He decided to contact Cliff 

Byfield up in Perth to ask if he could help out. Cliff is well known in 

Western Australia to car enthusiasts a ‘’genius‘’ in aluminium body 

building. He has created many stunning cars over many years. Several of 

them are displayed in the West Australian Motor Museum. As it happens 

Cliff served in Bomber Command in WW11 just as Barry`s Father Frank 

Mouritz did. Cliff was pleased to be able to help Barry. He fabricated a set 

of formers & set about finishing off the mouldings. 

Barry & Tina are enjoying a few weeks holiday in the warmer weather near 

Broome. They will pick the moulding up on their way home. 
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Cont. 

When the mouldings are fitted there isn`t much more to do on the project. 

A pair of sun visors need to be fabricated to suit the lower windscreen 

frame height. The length of the windscreen wiper arms have been modified 

also as they were too long. Barry was in need of a good set of bumper bars. 

His friend Dave Duirs from New Zealand kindly sent over a perfect set of 

stainless steel bumpers. Another friend had a new radiator grille assembly 

that was offered to Barry. 

Barry has had a lot of help & encouragement during the cabriolet project 

from another friend he made during the Redex Re Run in Colin Handley. 

Colin is a member of the PCC of Canberra. Colin has restored a 404 

cabriolet & I believe is also in the process of building a replica of a 403 

cabriolet. I am sure Barry will be able to offer Colin plenty of advice on 

what to do with his project. 

Having called into Barry`s shed I would say hundreds of times over the 

past two years and to check on the progress of the cabriolet. I can only say 

that the Cabriolet is a credit to Barry s skills & determination. The end 

result is a superb, very faithful creation of a replica 403 cabriolet. I am sure 

it will be admired by car enthusiasts when it hits the road. 

While the project was on going, in November of 2019 Barry Tina & 

‘’Mollie‘’ were off again on another adventure. This time to a car Rally in 

Tasmania. So off they went encountering temperatures in the mid 40`s deg 

when crossing the Nullabor. This didn`t bother ‘Mollie‘’ like it did Barry 

& Tina though. No air conditioning. The Rally was staged throughout 

Tasmania. A great time was had & then they drove back home trouble tree. 

I should briefly mention about the ‘’Norway Trip‘’ Back in 2012 Barry & 

Tina, along with Gordon Hort (accompanied some of the way by former 

club member Trevor Carboon) & Tony & Annie Nott members of the PCC 

Victoria. Three Peugeot 504 pickups were purchased in the United 

Kingdom. All fitted with rear cabs for camping they set out to drive all the 

way to Norway. Well as far as you could drive up to the Arctic. Returning 

through parts of Russia & other European countries back to the United 

Kingdom. Gordon decided to import his pickup back to Australia. This is 

the 504 pick up that Gordon recently completed a restoration on. 

Barry & Tina have certainly been bitten by the Peugeot bug. I don`t think 

‘’Mollie‘’ will ever be retired. However she really deserves to be displayed in 

the National Motor Museum at Birdwood near Adelaide or The West 

Australian Motor Museum at Whiteman Park. It would be more fitting though 

to see ‘’Mollie‘’ on display amongst all the other Peugeot treasures in the 

Musee de L`Adventure in Sochaux France back at home again. 

finish 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

504 and Mollie at the Eiffel Tower 
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The venue is the grounds of the University of WA carpark off Hackett Drive 

Crawley  

The morning event will be a one off special open to French vehicles only. The 

French theme will extend to support displays and vendors. 

There is a lawn area where clubs can set up displays or hospitality tents  

JUST FOR LAUGHS 

By Peter Olsen 
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